Minutes of the meeting of the Governors of ST GILES SCHOOL held on Wednesday 14th July 2016 at 6.00 p.m.
Present:

Mr. Michael Swadling – Vice Chairman

Mrs. Virginia Marshall
Caroline Horgan 




Mrs. Jane Humphries




Mr. Ken Morcombe




Mr. Paul Thirkettle


Mrs. Ivanka Brown




Mr. Neal Fraser 
Mrs. Naledi McCarthy-Ocansey


Mrs. Knoshin Kanis
Also Present:
Mr. Colin Milsom – Clerk to the Governors

Absent:

Mr. Callton Young – Chairman


Mrs. Sue Appleton
Ms. Isolyn Isaacs

Prior to the start of the meeting the governors looked at the outdoor learning space. 

1.
Apologies and Welcome

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Callton Young and Sue Appleton.

2.
Declaration of Pecuniary and Business Interest

There were no declarations for any of the agenda items for the meeting.   The DBS record was up to date but would be checked to ensure that all governors were recorded.

3.
Academy Conversion

The vice chair gave governors some of the current background information arising from an announcement by the Chancellor in his budget statement, and subsequent developments.   There had also been a joint special schools meeting to discuss the possible impact of academies on special schools.   At the present time there was no pressure on special schools to convert but it was anticipated that the situation could change and one key factor which could have an impact on the governors decision was the role of the LA which, as more schools did convert, would reduce as their funding for core services was transferred to the new academies.   The LA would not be in a position to sustain any meaningful services and their role would be reduced to pupil funding allocation.   Whereas for mainstream academies funding came direct from the governments Funding Agency, the indication was that the LA would continue to retain this function for Special Schools, and pupils with an EHCP.

There had been a suggestion that a group of special schools could negotiate services for themselves, but as the catering contract showed, this was not viable given the small pupil numbers and high unit costs.   Such services needed to be in a much larger contract which included primary and high schools where their numbers compensated for the low numbers in special schools.

There would however be some shared services that could be pooled at a reduced cost which would allow some financial flexibility but these were limited.   

The governors would need to investigate all possible options to see what was available, and this might not be full academisation into an academy chain, but a collaborative or co-opted trust which would allow its members much greater autonomy.   The schools needed to maintain their ethos and for some chains there was a very prescriptive regime.   With a normal academy schools had a head of school with an Executive head in overall charge of the group of schools, and this resulted in different internal structures in the linked schools.   This did not necessarily free up any funds to be used within the schools and for small schools there was very little leeway in the use of funding.   There was already co-operating between schools in the borough but it could be that St Giles might link with some similar out borough special schools with a similar pupil intake.   Four of the boroughs schools did have internal links and special primary settings did feed into secondary settings, but it was pointed out the St Giles was unique among the Croydon schools in that it provided education from nursery up to post 16 with a very wide range of ability.
It was agreed to continue to research local MAT’s to see how they operated as well as any that included special schools or were being led by a special school to see how this managed its educational and other services.

The other area which would still be under the control of the LA was the admissions, which again differed from mainstream academies which set their own admissions criteria.      


Key areas to consider were:
Ethos

Staffing and identified cost savings

Fundraising

The head teacher reported that in the past the school had received funding for its outreach work but that the LA had ceased to provide this and that in future the school would have to charge for this service.   The Special School Heads would be meeting to agree a standard charging list for such services.

4.
Constitution and Membership

a) Review of the constitution

The governors reviewed the current constitution and agreed that at the present time they would not make any changes to the number of parental or co-opted governors.
b) Resignations, Elections and Appointments

Elections – Knowshin Kanis and Naledi McCarthy-Ocansey had been elected to fill vacancies for parent governors.

Resignations - Mr. Shiva Iyer had resigned as a co-opted governor because of pressure of work which took him out of the country a great deal.
Appointments – The resignation of Mr. Iyer left a place for a co-opted governors and the board elected Mr. Neal Fraser to fill the vacancy.

There were now no vacancies on the board.

5.
Minutes – 23rd March 2016

The minutes of the meeting held on the 23rd March 2016 were agreed as a correct record of the meeting and were signed by the chair.
6.
Matters arising from the Minutes


Exit Interviews – Due to a range of factors Ken Morcombe had not been able to undertake these but agreed to see if these could be conducted by email or telephone.


September Role – This was expected to be 100, which was the standard number for the school.    If there were additional placement extra funding would be sought.   Funding for places was now provided on a termly basis but if there was a reduction in numbers mid-term, the school would still receive the funding for that term, which would cover staffing costs.   Contractual arrangements would be more flexible in future to allow for this.


Pupil Premium and Sports Premium Reports – The financial data would be added to the report prior to publication on the school web site.
7.
Correspondence and Chairs Action


The post of Business Manager had been filled and Lisa Negus had been appointed.   It had been a very through process and a lot of areas had been covered.   The appointment would commence from the 1st September 2016.

8.
Committee Reports


The minutes of all of the committee meeting had been circulated to governors.

Strategy – 20th April 2016 There was nothing further to report and there were no question on the minutes.
Achievement & Standards – 12th May 2016 The main discussion was the assessment processes now that there were no levels set by the government.   The school was using agreed LA progress indices for English and maths but had devised its own for all other subject areas.   There was external moderation of the pupil progress.   

Personnel – 16th June 2016 The main areas discussed were the filling of the business manager post, pupil premium, and parental questionnaire.   The proposal was that as many parents as possible be signed up to complete the OfSTED Parent View questions on line, but the school had also provided printed copies for completion by parents and so far 80% had been returned.    The responses would be summaries and discussed at the next meeting.   

The Health Assured system had been discussed but there were still issues in trying to terminate the contract and this was being followed up.   Staff take up had been minimal and it was not good value for money.

YouTube access had also been discussed and there was further discussion at the meeting about how inappropriate sites could be blocked on the school laptops. 


Finance & Estates –7th July 2016 The minutes cover all areas and most were listed under the items for approval on the meeting agenda.    The replacement of the server was still an issue but was scheduled for next year however if it needed to be replaced in the current year the capital funding would be brought forward.   There was a general need to reduce costs as the school was setting annual deficit budget and the carry forward balance which was being used to fund this overspending was running out.

The committee chair circulated the reports from UK Energy partners and reported that additional quotations were being sought using the same specification.   This was also covered under agenda item 11.

9.
Head Teacher’s Report


This had been sent to all governors and additional reports were circulated at the meeting which covered Looked After Children, Family Support, Makaton, and the Minutes of the staff Health & Safety Committee meeting.

Croydon had the highest number of LAC pupils in the country.   There were several reasons for this, one of which related to the number of pupils who were placed here by other London Boroughs, and the fact that the Home Office asylum team for the country was based in Croydon.   6% of the school population were LAC.


The Family Support report gave a detailed breakdown of the range of support provided by the school which had a very positive impact on families and pupils.


In the report from the head teacher it was noted that pupil attendance was lower but as stated this generally related to medical needs.   All absences were followed up rigorously.

The school was congratulated on the range of work placement that it was now able to offer and in discussion some additional places were suggested.   Much of this was due to the fundraising which allowed the school to pay for the students 1 – 1 support.   It was hoped to be able to provide this in future.


Pupil Data – This had been completed to the end of June and was now being prepared for loading onto the SIMs system

The governors discussed pupil progress and the difficulty of recording this when some pupils made very small steps.   Although CASPA could be used for  a high proportion of pupils, those above P levels needed to be recorded and the school and LA had devised  a set of bridging standards between the P levels and year 1 on the new national curriculum.   The sis data system was being adapted to recording the progress made by pupils in the bridging steps. And maths was already in use.   Writing and reading were being prepared.   The aim was to have a RAG rating for pupil progress but as the system was very new this year was being used as a trial as there was no comparable data or target.   At the end of this year the school would be able to set targets against which progress could be measured next year.   There had been moderation of pupil’s progress at years 2 and 6 and there had been comparisons between the ELP and Aerodrome, St Nicholas and Red Gates.   The school would also need to use an Excel system for some comparative data.   It would need to be used, with external moderation, to confirm the school judgements on pupil progress.

Q. Can it be compared with last year?


A. No as last year included MLD but CASPA will only be able to record data for SLD and PMLD which represents 70% of the pupils at the school.   It will not be able to record progress above P levels as there will not be a standard national assessment system any more.   Each school or LA will have their own system as had happened in the school where Croydon has a standard system for maths and English but no other subjects. 


Q. How can governors challenge the targets and progress on this basis?

A. Until there is an agreed target this will be difficult but there is external moderation which does provide some feedback on the progress but it will not show any value added for those pupils who are not on CASPA.


There will still be base line assessment which will assess developmental bands.
   
Q. Will this detail show progress?

A. Yes it will as there are progress time lines which record all of the small steps that pupils are making.   The issue is that as some progress is very small the assessment of progress needs to be assessed over a period which is longer than a year.


Approval of School Journey – Governors approval was sought for a visit to Arethusa for 9 pupils and tis was formally approved.   Any shortfall in funding would be paid for by the Friends.   This was formally approved.
10.
Governor Monitoring
The programme had been updated and was circulated to governors.   It would be reviewed by committees next term.   Governors were requested to let the vice chairman know of any visits that had been undertaken.
11.
Items for Approval
The following documents had been discussed and agreed at the Finance & Estates Committee meeting and were presented to the board for ratification:


Q4 financial reports and year end


Revised Capital & Revenue Budget 2016/2017


Q1 financial reports

RBS Procurement Card expenditure
PP & Sports Premium Reports – These had been discussed and subject to the additional financial information being added to the reports were formally approved.

These were formally agreed.

Energy Report – Light Replacement (UK Energy Partners)

Delegated authority was being sought for the Strategy Committee to review and approve an agreed contractor arrangement.   As discussed earlier alternative quotations were being sought as a matter of urgency and if UKEP proved to be the best option it was hoped to approve this so that work could take place during the autumn half term.   The school would then gain maximum benefit from energy usage this winter.   Delegated authority was formally approved.
12.
School Policies

The following policies which had been circulated and subject to agreed amendments were presented for approval:

E Safety Policy
Collective Worship Policy

SEN Policy

? 
Assessment, recording and reporting Policy
These were approved.   There were no other policies presented to the meeting for approval.

13.
Link Adviser Report

The Link Adviser was visiting on the 15th July and the report would be discussed at the Achievement and Standards Committee. 

14.
School Development Plan & SEF 

School Development Plan - The development plan had been updated and circulated with agenda papers from the school.   The individual targets had been discussed in committee and the SDP for 2016/2017 was formally approved.


SEF – This had been updated and the revised document had been sent to all governors.   There were no questions on the document which included up to date information on the school population and performance but once the new performance data was agreed this would be added to the published document.

There was no further discussion on these two documents.

15.
Governor Training (Octavo)


Governors reported back on training that they had attended and were planning to attend.   The Strategy Committee would discuss Bespoke Training sessions at their next meeting.
16.
Any Other Business


Funding Formula for Special Schools – At the present tome there was no new information on this.   It was agreed to keep this under review. 

15.
Publication of Minutes

As there were no matters of a confidential nature contained in the Part Minutes it was agreed that the Part Minutes could be published after they had been agreed by the Chair.
16.
Dates of Future Meetings              

The Governors agreed the date of future meetings which will be held at 6.00 p.m. with the exception of Achievement & Standards which will meet at 9.30 a.m. as indicated:


Autumn 2016

Strategy - 27th September 2016 

Personnel - 5th October 2016 
Achievement & Standards - 18th October 2016
Finance & Estates - 20th October 2016 Q2

Achievement & Standards 2nd meeting - 16th November 2016
Full Governors- 1st December 2016
Spring 2017

Strategy - 11th January 2017 

Personnel - 23rd February 2017

Achievement & Standards - 1st February 2017

Finance & Estates - 16th March 2017 Budget

Full Governors- 28th March 2017
Summer 2017
Strategy - 26th April 2017 Q4 and final budget

Achievement & Standards – 11th May 2017
Personnel - 21st June 2017

Finance & Estates - 12th July 2017 Q1
Full Governors - 19th July 2017* This was different from the date listed on the agenda and the new date was agreed.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.30 p.m.

Date ……………………………

Chairman …………………………..
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